HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 13, 2022 – 6:00 P.M.
SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.

AGENDA

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, December 13, 2022.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

MINUTES

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

            Regular Session – August 6, 2021

Regular Session – December 14, 2021

Regular Session – June 1, 2022

Executive Session – May 24, 2022

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to release the Executive Minutes of May 24, 2022.
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Vendor Warrant
	#49
	$   41,590.34 

	Payroll Warrant
	#50
	$ 419,401.70

	Vendor Warrant
	#51
	$ 456,548.41

	School Warrant
	#52
	$ 265,199.59

	Withholding Warrant
	#53
	$ 147,312.32

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#12
	$     5,148.00

	Ambulance Commitments

11/21/22 – 11/27/22
	
	$   47,992.67

	Ambulance Commitments

11/28/22 – 12/4/22
	
	$   48,245.88


APPROVED WARRANT

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant:

	Vendor Warrant
	#54
	$ 176,186.02   
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APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	William August, Esq. (legal/November) …………………......... 

KP Law, P.C. (legal/October) .…………………………………

Brooks & DeRensis, P.C. (legal/November) …..........................

RELX d/b/a LexisNexis (MA law books subscription) ………..

W.B. Mason (office supplies) .…………………………………
	$    590.00
$    901.25
$ 9,582.55
$      78.00
$    248.40


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Open Meeting Law Complaint Filed by Patrick Higgins 
Bruno said the recommendation from the Interim Town Administrator is to refer this to Town Counsel. 
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Bord unanimously voted to refer the  complaint file by Patrick Higgins regarding the November 22, 2022 Board of Selectmen’s Meeting to Town Counsel for their response.
Bruno added that the violation had to do with not listing certain details on the on the agenda.

Termination of the Memorial Day Committee

A request from Veterans Agent, Steve Littlefield asking to terminate the Memorial Day committee and institute it as the Halifax Veterans Services Council 

Bruno read the following letter from Littlefield.  
In my short time as Acting Veterans Services Officer I have evaluated some of the programs and policies that the department has been utilizing over the last few years.  This is the Memorial Day Committee which has historically assisted with the parade and ceremonies on an annual basis.  While the Memorial Day Committee has been great for Memorial Day itself, it leaves out many other opportunities for a group of citizens to help our Veteran Community throughout the year.  I’ve had many people ask what can I do to help, and I would like to put their desire to serve to good use.  I am proposing the termination of the Halifax Memorial Day Committee and instituting a more all-encompassing Halifax Veterans Services Council.  The proposed council would assist in serving the Veterans of Halifax on the year-round basis with special emphasis on Memorial and Veterans Day Celebrations, providing services to our Veteran Community especially those with disabilities or the elderly and ensuring that the Veterans of Halifax know that they live in a town that cares for and honors our Veterans.  I’m requesting this matter be added to the Board of Selectmen agenda.  Please reach out to me with any questions.

Bruno asked who was on it and understood that in the past they have had a hard time getting people on the Memorial Day Committee.  He asked how the committee was established and Nolan said she can ask the Memorial Day Committee.  She said it sounds like he just wants to expand the responsibilities of this committee, and name it differently, not trying to do away with the people who are already on it.  
Bruno asked if the BoS had the authority to disband and/or rename or was it originally a Town Meeting Article.  Nolan did not remember it being a Town Meeting Article but can find out how it was established.   

Bruno said if the BoS makes that decision then it can be on a future agenda and recommended letting Littlefield know that they have taken it up and need a couple of answers before making a decision.  

Selig thinks he was looking to expand it a little bit to include more than just Memorial Day and offer services/expanding the role of what they are doing.  
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Jake Sullivan - J&J Motorsports
Bruno read the following letter from a resident who lives on Indian Path Road.
As residents of Indian Path Road, we attended the initial licensing hearing for J&J Motorsports on 413 Plymouth Street.  The license was granted for a maximum of 12 vehicles for sale outside  at any given time.  There are always considerably more than 12 vehicles on the premises making it (1) difficult to see at times when merging onto the busy Route 106, and (2) [I don’t know what that means, oh and 2, yeah] is constantly unsightly and unkempt.  They seem like nice kids at time and we want to support new businesses in the Town of Halifax, we would have spoken up at meeting had we known this would have been the case.  Your assistance is greatly appreciated.

Bruno added that they attached a copy of the Used Car Dealer License which says no more than 12 unregistered, uninspected, unregulated vehicles and he thinks it is up for renewal today.
Jay Sullivan stated that he is Jake’s dad as he couldn’t make it tonight because he is in the police academy.
Nicholas Murphy said that he is around for the day to operations while Jake is in the police academy, and they do haver it conformed back to the 12 vehicles that it should be there and that is how they are going to keep it.  Murphy said that there are only 12 vehicles right now out there now and they are going to keep it that way.  
Bruno asked if there was any reason why they expanded past 12 and Murphy said it got a little bit out of hand. 
Sullivan said they just started a second lot in East Bridgewater, and they were stored here until they were up and running but have been moved. 

Murphy said they are now where they are supposed to be.  In Bridgewater it is an unlimited license,  all the vehicles are up there now and there are  just 12 in Halifax.  
Bruno said one of the things they complained about was the line of sight issues on that corner and asked if there was a way, they could arrange the vehicles so that it doesn't interfere as it probably would solve a lot of problems.  Sullivan said they could do that.  
Sullivan said that Jake would like to increase the size of the license – is that another ….
Bruno said that there is not a request yet and would have to come in talk with the Selectmen Assistant and she can explain to him what the process would be to do that as it might have to go before the Planning Board - need a variance of some sort.  Nolan said if it was a substantial change to the site plan, it might need a site plan review.  
Selig stated that residents are keeping an eye on the place and Murphy said they try to keep it neat.  Selig appreciated that. 
Bruno said the letter states that they do not tend to do any harm and they want them to be successful.  He did not think this required any action on the Board’s behalf other than that they discussed it and when we get to our renewals the Board would approve it like they normally do because it doesn’t seem to be any other problems.
Laura Black - Extension for Trailer Permit

Bruno stated that they have trailer application for extension of time at 25 A Street. 

Black said the original permit was issued in October 2021.
Bruno asked how long has the trailer been on the premises and she said a little over a year.  
Bruno stated that she had some damage to the house and repairs need to be done.  Black said they are tearing down the house, but it has not been started as it is permit after permit and trying to line everything up has been unreal.  Bruno said that abutters, Board of Health, Building Inspector, Planning Board, Water and ZBA have all been notified and no comments have been received.  
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Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to approve a one-year trailer extension for Ms. Black.

Chief Chaves – School Resource Officer/Police Prosecutor

Chief Chaves explained that Officer McIntyre will be doing dual roles one as the School Resource Officer and the other as Court Prosecutor and Officer Schleiff will be coming off being part-time Prosecutor and be an Assistant Court Prosecutor.  This will take care of some of the overtime issues because when Schleiff works the split shift (8 am – 4 pm & 4 pm to midnight) so if he is not on duty and there is court business he has to come in on overtime.  With Officer McIntyre working 8 am  – 4 pm once she’s all set with her responsibilities at the school, then she can handle the court cases then come back and we can utilize her different things in town.
111F – Officer Schleiff  

Moved by Selig and seconded Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to place Officer Schleiff on 111F status for December 6, 2022.  

Town Administrator’s Contract 

Moved by Selig and second by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Town Administer contract between the Town of Halifax and Cody Haddad.
Bruno wanted to comment that the contact was supposed to be approved by the Town Counsel, he spoke with Town Counsel and there is no requirement to have Town Counsel involvement and he didn’t have an issue with it.  
Review Liaison List

The Board was in agreement with whom they were assigned to be liaisons for.  No vote was needed.  

Sandman Law
Nolan explained that years ago they represented us on a case for MTBE being in the water and we did get a good amount of money out of that settlement, so now they’d like to represent us on a pollutant called PFAS.  Right now, our water levels don’t show a high level of this and are under government limits.  There is a chance that the EPA is going to be changing their limits though, and we may fall within those limits.  She brought this information to the Water Commissioners in July, and they were interested in pursuing it but we have put off moving forward with it until we had a full Board.  She also sent it to town counsel to review the agreement from Sandman Law, and really the main thing that he pointed out was we should make sure that the client in the agreement be the Town of Halifax and not the Water Department because it could affect other departments such as the Fire Department.
Bruno said that it is not going to cost the town anything and if they are successful, we end up with some payment, if they’re not successful we don’t end up with anything.  He thinks it is a good idea.  Selig was also in favor of it. 
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to pursue the PFAS Contamination lawsuit. 

Pasture Lane 
Nolan stated that there are issues from the Planning Board, and they have asked that the Selectmen act on them.  In discussing the Pasture Lane issue with our Attorney Rich Hucksam  said it is not in the Selectmen’s wheelhouse.  
Bruno said this development does not have the roads finished and there is only a base coat, the drainage is not done correctly, the grading is done right.  People who live there were expecting the developer to fix it.  When the developer was approved to do the subdivision the Planning Board held one lot as a means of security to make sure the developer did what he was going to do, or the town would have to take it over.  
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He further explained that somehow that lot has been sold to somebody/a developer, who wants a building permit, and he has talked to the Planning Board about finishing the job.  Bruno does not think this has anything to do with the BoS and that the Planning Board has to release the lot if the work is done the way it is supposed to be done.  The way it should be done is that the builder gets a bond and if the builder defaults the Town goes to the insurance company and gets the money.  Bonds are not cheap and requires the developer to lay out some cash.  Apparently holding on to the lot did not work and that won’t be done again  but it has nothing to do with the BoS. 
Sherwood Drive
Nolan said Sherwood Drive has drainage issues.
Bruno again said this is a developer failure to follow through.  He suggested having a meeting with the Planning Board to talk this out and perhaps before that get something from the Land Use Counsel outlining whose responsibility it is.  
Nolan believes that the Attorney for the person who is holding a lot has already reached out to our attorney because she was contacted by Attorney Hucksam, and he said that he would be willing to work with the Planning Board on this subject. 

Bruno said resolving these issues in an informal way is usually better.  He understands that the Planning Board wants the BoS to go do something, but he is not sure they can do anything.  

The Planning Board will be put on a future BoS agenda.
Edward Gannon - Precision Wildlife - Proposal for ACO services

Chief Chaves stated that the town has been without a Animal Officer since August. A request for applications was put out there but the responses were minimal.  Before the former Animal Control Officer left, she mentioned that East Bridgewater was looking at setting up something with a company to provide Animal Control Officer services for the town, so this has been in the back of his mind.  East Bridgewater has since contracted Precision Wildlife to provide the animal control and animal inspective duties for them.  The Chief there was very pleased with the services.  A Request For Proposals was put out and this is the only bid that we received.  The bid is a little higher than what we expected because East Bridgewater is asking for animal control duties and  animal inspective duties, and we were only asking for animal control duties.  The Chief reached out to him to see if he could come in to see if we can come to some sort of understanding.  Our ACO is budgeted for 18 hours a week, and then there is an expense account that can be used to contract out to Precision Wildlife.  

Bruno asked what the town has to provide, and the Chief said nothing.  Mr. Gannon’s company provides vehicles, liability insurance they do ask for the use of any equipment that we still available – cat straps or poles.  His company would provide the service, be on call  and provide wildlife removal, which would benefit the town.  They would do any of the duties that are in our policy right now - all the fines, dog bites, any of that stuff, deceased animals, obviously if it’s like a deer or something they would ask for help from my department, any bats or any rabid animals they would package, ship out (obviously the cost would be on the town to pay for that).
Bruno asked if the town maintained a dog pound and the Chief no, we have a contract with Lakeville who has a shelter/kennel that keeps dogs overnight.  So, any animal that has to be impounded would go to Lakeville and then the cost would go to the owner or if you can’t find the owner then the town would be liable.  
Gannon said that he has been contracted with East Bridgewater since March.  He comes from a wildlife background and has been running his business for 21 years in East Bridgewater with his son.  This is definitely a work in progress with the town and they still are leaning.  They just finished training, so they are certified.  His son assists and manages most of the man hours, so if we get a roadkill or a loose dog or something like that, he’s a lot more available on a day-to-day and the weekends we’re available too so we’ve been doing a lot on the weekends, it’s hit or miss with the hours – sometimes we’re getting calls off the hook  and then there can be a lull, so we just manage them the best we can.  
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There is a gray area when it comes to what I do for Precision Wildlife Services and Animal Control for a town.  We don’t handle wildlife issues for residents.  For instance, if someone has a bat in the house in the middle of the night, we’re not going to be on call 24 hours as an animal control operator to go get that bat unless we discuss the budget a little more and there are a lot of different things, woodchucks, people have questions, we will point them in the right direction but we also have a list of other wildlife control operators just like myself, that he is friends with who are legitimate, licensed and ethical, so they can refer to whoever they may need.  The number is higher, and he thinks it will go up for East Bridgewater because of maintaining the vehicles gas is going up and the workload.   They will continue to educate themselves every year to maintain their licensing and licenses.  
Bruno asked if the previous ACO handled squirrels running around in the attic and the Chief said no she would give them recommendations on wildlife services.
Gannon said that is a homeowner issue and the town would not be involved in something like that.  
Bruno asked about leash law stuff and excessive barking and the Chief said leash law would fall under animal control and Gannon  said that they handle excessive barking.
Selig said it made sense financially as the town would not be bringing on any vehicles to be maintained or putting gas in and not offering health insurance.   He said initially Gannon came in with a lower number than what he is presenting now and asked why.  Gannon said they came  came in where they thought it would be a good fit, but realistically as a business owner it has to work financially.
Gannon added that limited liability on the town’s end  - there are no holidays or vacation, however he and his son will take some time off from time to time, but they do have other technicians who will fill in.  
Bruno asked what the term of the contract was, and Gannon felt comfortable with a year-to-year and if things work out, they can continue on.  Bruno said they have enough funds to maintain the contract through this fiscal year (ending June 30, 2023) and then go to Town Meeting to get the re-funding for the whole year after that (July 1, 2023 – June 30, 2024) and then run the contract from year to year after that.  Gannon was fine with that.  
Bruno suggested having Town Counsel review the paperwork.  
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to engage in discussion/negotiation with Mr. Gannon and his company and have Town Counsel review or prepare appropriate agreement for Animal Control Services.
Bruno asked who do e have now for ACO services and the Chief said it falls under the police officers.
Sustainable Materials Recovery Program Grant 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to have the Chair, John Brno, sign the Grant for the Sustainable Material Recovery Program.
Mattress Contract

Moved by Selig and second by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to approve the contract with Hand Up USA LLC to manage the mattress program.  
Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce
Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce sent a letter asking for a letter of support from the BoS as they are applying for a Regional Economic Development Organization Grant with the Cape Cod Chamber.  
Bruno asked if Halifax had any interaction with the Chamber of Commerce and couldn’t imagine it being a bad thing. 
Nolan recommended writing the letter asking for more details from the Plymouth Chamber of Commerce.
Selectmen Meeting – December 13, 2022




                          Page 7
Selig did not think it could do any damage but stated it is not a Plymouth County thing this is “Plymouth Area”.  He was in favor with Nolan’s suggestion.
A letter will go out to them asking how it affects Halifax. This was tabled until they get more information.

Fiscal Year ’23 Economic Development Earmark
The following has been  earmarked to the Town of Halifax
· $100,000.00 for Halifax Senior Center – not less than $100,000.00 shall be expended for upgrades and improvements to the Senior Center

· $78,000.00 for Halifax Public Safety Improvement

· $50.000.00 for Halifax Recreation improvements

Below or local earmarks in addition to the regular Fiscal Year 23 state budget signed into law earlier this year which includes the following local amendments:  

· $30,000.00 for the Holmes Public Library

· $50,000.00 for the Halifax Council on Aging

· $125,000.00 for Monponsett Pond Sino Bacteria Treatment

All these funds are designated for Fiscal Year 2023 which runs July 1, 2022, through June 30, 2023, and should be expended during that time, though not until after the state has finally dispersed into the account.  

Bruno felt that for the Council on Aging building $100,000.00 is not going to fix it.
Nolan pointed out that it specifically stated not less than $100,000.00 shall be expended for upgrades and improvements to the Senior Center in the Town of Halifax.  So that could be the Council itself, such as  improvements that may be a program that can be moved to the new building or some equipment that could be used in the old building and moved to the new building, something of that kind, but this is something that could be used now where the $50,000.00 they were given before was for construction costs towards the new building, so this is a good thing.  

Bruno is not giving up on a new Council on Aging as it is high on his own personal agenda of things to see get accomplished so if they are going to send the town money to do more improvements, he could not argue with that.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Finance Committee - Budget Discussion & Set Date for Wage & Personnel Hearing

Bruno suggested setting a date for the Wage & Personnel public hearing before talking about how department heads should be submitting their budgets.  
Nolan said the bylaw says that you have to have a public hearing before the end of January, and that any amendments to the Wage & Personnel has to be presented at that public hearing. Department Heads or anyone can propose amendments, which are supposed to be in two weeks prior to the public hearing.  With that being said she said suggested having the public hearing towards the end of January, that way the new Town Administrator (Cody) will be here and any amendments that are proposed, are submitted to the Selectmen, the Finance Committee and to the Town Clerk.
Bruno asked about having on a night the BoS had a regular meeting and Nolan said you would want it on a separate night.  Bruno said whatever is convenient for the Finance Committee, and that it should take place upstairs just in case there is a crowd.  
Connolly asked if they had to reconstitute Wage & Personnel seeing it was disbanded and Nolan explained that the way the amendment was done was it did away with the Wage & Personnel Board and put the Finance Committee and the Board of Selectmen together in the place of the Wage & Personnel.  
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She thinks that what happened was they could not get volunteers for the Wage & Personnel, so they basically had a member from Finance and a member from the Selectmen who were working as the Wage & Personnel Board, and it was felt that it was a little unfair that it all fell on one member of each Board.  

Bruno said in his experience the Wage & Personnel Board and the Finance Committee are the most least appreciated and difficult jobs.  
Connolly suggested January 25th.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to hold the Wage & Personnel public hearing on January 25, 2023 at 7:00 p.m. 
Bruno stated that this meeting will take place in the Great Hall, and we will also ask the IT Specialist to make provisions for a Zoom meeting.  
Gallant asked if there was a date set for them to submit their proposals by and Nolan said she will send out a memo and added that if they send it to her and the Town Clerk, she will distribute it to the Selectmen, or the new Town Administrator (Cody) will distribute it to the Selectmen and to the Finance Committee.  

Chief Chaves stated that last year the Department Heads were asked for proposals for changes to bylaw to be submitted and he does not know if the Finance Committee or Town Administrator’s office has copies.  He said they were submitted at the proper time but then it never got discussed because the meeting never happened.  He asked should they resubmit the same package that was submitted last year and Nolan said yes it needs to be submitted for this year.  
2023 License Renewals
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to renew the following 2023 licenses: 
Alcoholic Beverage                                                      
General on Premise (all alcoholic) 

  Unit 5 Bar LLC
Package Store (all alcoholic)
  Subham Inc. 

  Halifax Lake Street, Inc.
Package Store (wine & malt)

  Jenish Convenience, Inc.
  Om Hari Corp. - d/b/a Lindy’s General Store

Restaurant (all alcoholic)

  D’s Grille 58 LLC - d/b/a D’s Grille 58

  Halifax Investments, Inc. - d/b/a Country Club of Halifax
  In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a Lakeside Villa

  Dragon Lake Village, Inc. - d/b/a Happy Dragon Restaurant

  Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant LLC - d/b/a Nonnie’s Italian Grille 
Class I
  Halifax Mobile Home Estates Association, Inc.

  Morgan Power Equipment Inc.

Class II
  Alan’s Automotive Service

  Ali’s Auto Repair and Sales LLC

  Davis Automotive

  Ellis Auto Body

  J&J Motorsports

  Pete’s Auto Sales   

  RG Automotive Inc.
  TLC Companies, Inc. 
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Class III

  Steve’s Auto Recycling
Common Victualler
  Cape Cod Halifax, LLC - d/b/a Cape Cod Café 

  D’s Grille 58 LLC - d/b/a D’s Grille 58

  Family & Friends Enterprise, Inc. - d/b/a Santoro’s Pizza

  Gen 2 LLC – d/b/a Dunkin Donuts

  Halifax Investments, Inc. - d/b/a Country Club of Halifax

  In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a Lakeside Villa
  Dragon Lake Village, Inc. - d/b/a Happy Dragon Restaurant

  Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant LLC - d/b/a Nonnie’s Italian Grille

  Knight Restaurants Inc. - d/b/a Subway of Halifax

  Rodney’s Kitchen

  Unit 5 Bar, LLC - d/b/a The Tee Box

New Year’s Eve – Extended Hours

  Dragon Lake Village, Inc. - d/b/a Happy Dragon Restaurant

  In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a Lakeside Villa
Public Entertainment – Sunday

  Halifax Investments, Inc. - d/b/a Country Club of Halifax     

  In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a Lakeside Villa

  Dragon Lake Village, Inc. - d/b/a Happy Dragon Restaurant

  Unit 5 Bar LLC - d/b/a The Tee Box                                    

Public Entertainment – Weekdays

  D’s Grille 58 LLC - d/b/a D’s Grille 58

  Halifax Investments, Inc. - d/b/a Country Club of Halifax

  In Season Restaurant, Inc. - d/b/a Lakeside Villa 

  Dragon Lake Village, Inc. - d/b/a Happy Dragon Restaurant 

  Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant LLC - d/b/a Nonnie’s Italian Grille 

  Unit 5 Bar, LLC - d/b/a The Tee Box
A letter will be sent to the owner of Halifax Investments Inc asking for an update of what the facility will be doing.  
MEETING ADJOURNED

Area 58 experienced technical difficulties (audio cut out) towards the end of the meeting (1:08:34) therefore there is no recording of who moved and seconded to adjourn or a time they adjourned (the Selectmen Assistant was not present for the meeting).
-------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla
Clerk
/pjm
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